
   
 
Meeting:   CONVOCATION 
    Fiftieth Annual Meeting 
 
Date and Time:  Friday 11th May 2018 at 4.00pm  
 
Place:    The Council Chamber, Wessex House   

 
Present: 
 

Mr R Whorrod  - Pro-Chancellor 
Professor Dame G Breakwell  - President and Vice-Chancellor 
Mr M Humphriss - University Secretary 

 
and 34 other members of Convocation. 
 

In Attendance: 
 

Mr G Maggs  - Director of Development & Alumni Relations 
Mr M Pender   - Secretary 

 
Apologies: No apologies were received. 
 
 
  ACTION 

1. 
 

WELCOME AND OPENING REMARKS 
 
The Chair welcomed members to the fiftieth annual meeting of Convocation, and 
explained the role and purpose of Convocation to those attending for the first 
time.   

 

   

2. MINUTES  
 
The minutes of the forty-ninth meeting of Convocation held on 6th May 2017 
(Paper CN17/18-1) were approved as a correct record of the proceedings.   

 

   

3. MATTERS ARISING 
 

 

 1) Minute no. 5, Appointments to Council and Court 
A member raised the possibility of receiving feedback from Convocation’s  
representatives on Council and Court.  The University Secretary responded that 
the minutes of Court were available online, as was a summary of each meeting of 
Council.  It was also reported that the Director of Development and Alumni 
Relations and Convocation’s representative on Council were also working 
together on a survey to get feedback from alumni.  
      

 

 2) Minute no.6, Disestablishment of the Graduate Liaison Board. 
The University Secretary confirmed that the Graduate Liaison Board had been 
disestablished and the Statutes amended accordingly.  
 

 

4. REPORT FROM THE DEPARTMENT OF DEVELOPMENT AND ALUMNI 
RELATIONS  
 
The Director of Development and Alumni Relations provided an oral report on the 
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work undertaken by the Department of Development and Alumni Relations.  He 
reported that the Department now carried out many of the duties which were 
traditionally the remit of Convocation and this work typically fell in to two strands: 
engagement, and fundraising,  
 
As this was the 50th meeting of Convocation, the Director of Development and 
Alumni Relations observed that the involvement of alumni in the life of the 
University had changed over recent years, and whilst donations from alumni were 
of course always welcome, increasingly alumni were being asked for their time, 
influence and advocacy as well. 
 
Bath Connection, the online careers advice and mentoring portal, now had 3,000 
registered users all over the world who were prepared to offer advice to students 
and recent graduates.  This year this had been extended to create recruitment 
ambassadors, to allow applicants to link with alumni in their own country, from 
their preferred course, about what it’s like studying at Bath.  This demonstrated 
how the University was harnessing its alumni to support its recruitment efforts.  
The same was true for placements – often alumni were the Universities best entry 
to companies.  Graduates of this University went on to work in wonderful and 
diverse places, and having often done a placement themselves, they were well 
placed to articulate the value to their HR Director or similar. 
 
In terms of events, there would be one soon at Windsor Castle hosted by the 
Chancellor, and in New York and San Francisco with the Vice-Chancellor which 
provided the opportunity for large scale engagement with alumni.  Whilst there 
had not been a large reunion event this year, dozens of smaller reunions had 
taken place, and only last week the 1974 University football team were back on 
campus. These smaller reunions added up to more alumni coming back on 
campus than there would have been in a normal year, so this model looked like a 
successful one.   
 
All this engagement helped the University’s fundraising opportunities.  Last 
autumn a record telethon raised over £130k, and the momentum established 
during the University’s 50th Anniversary had been maintained.  This year one 
donor in Abu Dhabi pledged £300k to support Innovation Awards, whereby 
graduates can take a year to explore, within the Innovation Centre and with 
mentors, whether they can take their idea to Minimum Viable Product, or first 
round of funding.  With SetSquared the world’s #1 global university business 
incubator, this was a real opportunity to carve out a niche for the University.  
 
The Director of Development and Alumni Relations also highlighted the hundreds 
of alumni who had donated to the flagship Gold Scholarship Programme for 
financially disadvantaged undergraduates.  One PhD gift (one of nearly 100 PhD 
Scholarships that had been raised as part of the ‘Look Further campaign’) went 
towards the work of Toby Jenkins and his colour-changing infection-detecting 
bandage.  The MRC had recently awarded him £1.5m to undertake a clinical trial, 
with a view to rolling it out across the NHS.  That demonstrated the power of 
philanthropy – taking a chance on people, and investing in aspiration. 
 
The Director of Development and Alumni Relations concluded by thanking all 
alumni for their support.  
  
After further discussion it was AGREED that the report of the Director of 
Development and Alumni Relations be noted.   

   

5. STANDING ORDERS OF CONVOCATION   
 
Convocation considered a paper (Paper CN17/18-2) which proposed the adoption 
of Standing Orders of Convocation.  
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 The University Secretary reported that the University’s Statutes provide that ‘each 

Statutory Body shall establish standing orders for regulating its own procedure’ 
(Statute 28.1).  Convocation had not previously had any standing orders, 
although Convocation is defined in the Statutes as a statutory body. HEFCE 
raised with the University in November 2017 the absence of standing orders for 
Court (which have since been put in place) and it was now proposed that 
Convocation should adopt a set a standing orders as well.  The proposed 
Standing Orders of Convocation were attached to the paper as Appendix 1.   
 

 

 During the ensuing discussion it was suggested by a member that the function of 
Convocation, as set out in the University Statutes, should be included at the start 
of the Standing Orders, and this suggestion was endorsed by other members 
present.   
 
Following further discussion it was AGREED that the proposed Standing Orders 
of Convocation as set out in Paper CN17/18-2 be approved and adopted, subject 
to the addition of the following definition of the function of Convocation at the start 
of the document:  
    
 ‘The Convocation shall have the power to discuss and declare an opinion on any 
matter which may be referred to it by the Court, the Council or the Senate or on 
any other matter affecting the University and to report its views on such matters 
to the Court, the Council or the Senate as may be appropriate’. 
 

 

6. ANY OTHER BUSINESS  
 
The Chair reported that this was the Vice-Chancellor’s final meeting of Convocation 
before she was due to step down, and he thanked her for the enormous 
contribution she had made to the life of the University over the past seventeen 
years and for the excellent position she leaves the University in.  
 
The Chair then invited the Vice-Chancellor to say a few words. 
 
As she came to the end of her 17 years in office, the Vice-Chancellor was proud 
of all that had been achieved.  Significant progress had already been made in 
implementing the 2016–21 strategy and she felt the University was well placed for 
the future.  She thanked the University’s alumni and supporters for everything 
they had contributed to the University of Bath and its success.  The University’s 
successes included the following:  
 
Research 
The value of the research portfolio overtook the £150 million mark prior to 
Christmas 2018 – nearly three times as much as when the Vice-Chancellor 
started in 2001.  The University was achieving considerable economic, social and 
environmental impact, whether through its work responding to the refugee crisis in 
the Middle East, the creation of a non-invasive adhesive patch to measure 
glucose levels or the development of biodegradable cellulose microbeads, the 
University’s work assisted millions of people worldwide.  

 
Two major projects had come to fruition over the last year, marking a step change 
in the scale of activity: 
 

 The Institute for Advanced Automotive Propulsion Systems (IAAPS) project 
was estimated to stimulate £67m in research and development between 
2020 and 2025. 
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 Announced by the Prime Minister at the 2018 World Economic Forum, the 
£20m Institute of Coding - led by the University – would play a central role 
in developing a world-class pipeline of digital skills. 

 
Student Recruitment and Experience 
The total student population was now 18,149 – almost double the number in 
2001.  This year, the University had achieved its aim of stabilising undergraduate 
student numbers and increased its postgraduate intake.  In doing so, the 
University had focused on enhancing the student experience with a new Centre 
for Learning & Teaching, a new Doctoral College and enhanced recruitment and 
induction programmes.   
 
The University had achieved a Gold award in the Teaching Excellence 
Framework and good levels of student satisfaction - being ranked 4th overall in the 
2018 THE Student Experience Survey. 
 
Internationalisation 
Over 20% of current students were now from overseas countries compared to 
under 8% in 2001, and the University had many international partners.  

 
International recruitment has become increasingly competitive and changes to 
immigration policy had created a further challenge.  The University hoped that the 
restructuring of the international recruitment team, the new Pro-Vice-Chancellor 
(Doctoral & International) post and the appointment of Catherine Montgomery as 
Academic Director of International Partnerships would offer a good base of 
support for all international activities. 
 
Infrastructure 
Last year saw the formal opening of the Virgil Building, 4 East South and the Pall 
Mall offices.  The Milner Centre and Polden were well underway and plans for the 
new School of Management building had been developed.  The new £3.5m gym 
extension was also on track.  The acquisition of the Bath & Bath Science Park 
would enable the University to not only to realise the ambitions for IAAPS, but 
also to house other developments.  The Masterplan has been updated, and 
consideration had been given to how the campus might be developed further, 
recognising physical constraints and pressures on accommodation within the City.   
The University’s buildings now covered a combined area of 272k sqm – up from 
136 sqm in 2001 – and was a truly multi-site operation. 

Rankings 
The University was currently 4th in the Guardian, had retained 11th place in the 
Complete University Guide this year and was still the top placed university in the 
South West.  Two thirds of its subjects were recognised in the top 10 and 6 in the 
top 3.  Architecture and Marketing were ranked first in the country.  
 
Finances 
The accounts to the end of July 2017 showed that the University remained well 
placed financially but very real pressures continued to grow.  Many routes were 
being taken to enhance its financial robustness and flexibility.  By the start of this 
year, the University had reached a total of over £63m towards its £66m 
philanthropic fundraising target.  Such philanthropic support was extremely 
important – especially for the many scholars and early career researchers who 
benefitted from it.   
 
As the Chair of Academic Assembly noted earlier in the week, the University had 
established itself as one of the leading British universities nationally and 
internationally.  This had been done in the face of considerable change.  During 
the Vice-Chancellor’s term of office, there had been three different Labour 
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governments, one coalition government and three Conservative governments - all 
providing constantly different regulatory changes and demands for universities. 
  
There are clearly interesting and demanding times ahead.  As she came to the 
end of her period as Vice-Chancellor, she was confident that the University would 
continue to thrive.  It now had the scale and resilience to have real impact and to 
become a globally recognised centre of excellence. 

   

7. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 
To be confirmed.    

 

 
The meeting concluded at 4.40pm. 


